Meeting of the GC Policy Committee 

Tuesday, January 26, 2010; 12:00 pm – 2:00 pm

Irving K Barber Learning Centre, Room 260
Present: Barbara Evans, Douglas Harris, Beth Haverkamp, Darrin Lehman, Cyril Leung, Peter Leung, Jenny Phelps, Lisa Pountney (minutes), Cindy Prescott, Max Read, Jane Roskams, Curtis Suttle, Jim Thompson (Chair), Joyce Tom, Mahesh Upadhyaya.
Guests: Karen Booth (MITACS), Kirsten Cameron, Fran Hannabuss, Olga Stachova (MITACS), Rebecca Trainer, Elizabeth Wallace.
Regrets: Helen Burt, Daniel Granot, Ed Putnins, Arvind Saraswat, Mrigankk Sharma.


1. Adoption of Agenda


Motion: That the agenda be approved.



Barbara Evans


Jane Roskams









Carried.
2. Minutes of  last meeting (November 30, 2009)


Motion: That the minutes of the November 30, 2009 meeting be approved.



Cyril Leung 


Jane Roskams









Carried.
3. New Business – part 1
a. MITACS
Olga Stachova, Chief Operating Officer, and Karen Booth, Exec VP Programs, presented an overview on the services, initiatives and core programs that MITACS facilitate. 

We will circulate the PowerPoint presentation to the committee with the minutes. 
4. Remarks from the Chair
Jim gave an update on the status of the admission policy. Within this policy we had a statement for both masters and PhD students that included that individuals of Aboriginal ancestry are particularly encouraged to apply.  This policy has now been approved by the curriculum committee with one minor change.  The word “particularly” has been removed in both cases.  It has also been approved by the Senate Admissions Committee, which means it will be presented as part of the Graduate Council curriculum report at the next Graduate Council meeting before it goes to Senate. 
Jim also reminded committee members about the topics of thesis format and final oral examination which were discussed at the last meeting.  We are still waiting for feedback from committee members before circulating to graduate advisors.
5. Business arising

a. International visiting students – admission, registration and fees issues. (Jenny)
Jenny provided additional information on international visiting graduate students.  At the last meeting she proposed a simplified process for registering international visiting research students at UBC.  The main reason for this is to be able to count and track the nature of this kind of academic activity in a more accurate manner.  Jenny reiterated that whatever process we develop, it needs to be as administratively unencumbered as possible.

One issue raised at the last meeting was liability, and Jenny reported back that she had found out that any persons doing research can be considered as covered by the general UBC liability coverage.  These individuals do not have to have student status or researcher status.  However, the subject of what is considered as research might raise further questions. 
There was general discussion from the group around liability coverage; is it adequate and how it is interpreted in different situations.  Jenny will seek clarification from John Welch, the University underwriter, on this and ask him to put it in writing. 
Jenny commented that we are still trying to come up with a proper system that isn’t going to add a major administrative layer, so that people will comply with registering their visitors to some sort of database.  

We currently have a mechanism for students who want to come and have student status, get a U-Pass and be eligible for student housing etc.  What we don’t have is a good mechanism for students who don’t care about the student status, who just want to do research and not be required to pay any fees. 
Ultimately, we will need to have two options.  One in which the student has student status and pays student fees so that they get student benefits, and another where students can just come and visit and we can track them but they don’t have to pay any fees or go through any rigmarole administratively. 
Jenny commented that this is still very much a work in progress and she will keep the group updated. 

b. Doctoral exam procedures (Rebecca)
Rebecca informed the committee that we are looking at ways to decrease some of the confusion around parts of the doctoral examination process, in particular the way that we communicate expectations and instructions to the external examiner, to the committee and ultimately to the students and supervisors. 
This document was touched on at the last meeting but we have tried to make it a little more action orientated and concise.  Rebecca took the committee through the document and asked for feedback and if there were any errors or omissions.
There was general discussion around the phrasing and language used in certain points, the interpretation and understanding of UBC’s expectations from external examiners at other universities within and outside of North America, and the number of examiners involved if the thesis goes back for revision. 
The committee responded positively to the document and thought it was a very helpful tool.  Jenny reminded the committee that these are not policy changes and they will not go to Graduate Council, they are procedural changes.  Jim also welcomed the committee to send Rebecca (rebecca.trainor@ubc.ca) any more feedback or comments that will help us refine the document further. 
6. New Business –
a. Lambert Press (Max)
Max informed the committee that we sometimes get questions from students (whose theses have been accepted) who have been approached by Lambert Press to publish their thesis.  The students want to know if they are allowed to do this and if there are any copyright issues are involved.
Lambert Academic Publishing basically trawls the internet and pick up student’s theses that have been put online, and then send out a very flattering email stating that they want to publish the thesis.  What they do is kind of legitimate.  They will publish the thesis; however they publish it on demand so they won’t sell a lot of copies or advertise it and are basically relying on the student’s family and friends to buy a copy. 
They have really stepped up their operation as the number of enquiries has increased substantially over the last 3 months. 

There is nothing wrong with publishing with them, but it is important that students recognise that this is essentially a vanity press and that there is little academic benefit to publishing with them. 
FGS may send out an email to graduate advisors so they know about this situation and can advise students accordingly.  The committee agreed and Max will circulate this information. 

b. Part-time studies for doctoral students with disabilities (Jenny)
Jenny commented that this came to FGS attention because the Faculty had a small cluster of doctoral students who acquired a disability after they started their PhD program, and due to the nature of their disability were unable to engage in their studies on a full time basis.  At UBC our policy is such that we have no part time option for doctoral students, and these students have asked why they should pay full time tuition if they can not study full time. 

This triggered a discussion with Wes Pue and Anna Kindler, and there is quite a bit of sympathy with the fact that if a student with a disability can not engage in full time study perhaps we should have a part time option for them with a part time tuition fee. 
. 

Jenny added that others have brought up the issue that there are a lot of reasons why someone might not be able to engage full time in a PhD program, especially family responsibilities.  She has conducted a survey of other Canadian universities about whether they have part time options for PhD students, and most of them do. 
Jenny commented that it would be a fairly significant change to create part time options for PhD students.  We would have to determine who would be eligible and when.
We will have a larger discussion on this at the next meeting.
Jim suggested that we postpone the meeting in February due to the Olympics, and have the next meeting in March. 
7. Adjournment of the meeting

Motion:  To adjourn the meeting.


Cindy Prescott

   Douglas Harris












Carried.

8. Next meeting:  March 30, 2010; 12:00 – 2:00; Room TBA
